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Nelson County Planning Commission 
Meeting Minutes 
January 24, 2024 

 
Present:  Chair Mary Kathryn Allen and Commissioners Mike Harman, Phil Proulx, Chuck Amante, 
Robin Hauschner.  

Staff Present: Dylan Bishop, Director - Emily Hjulstrom, Planner/Secretary - Pam Self, Administrative 
Assistant 

Call to Order:  Chair Allen called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the General District Courtroom, 
County Courthouse, Lovingston.  

 

Officer Elections 

 

Chair: 

Ms. Proulx nominated Ms. Allen to be Chair. Mr. Hauschner seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

Vice Chair: 

Mr. Amante nominated Mr. Hauschner to be Vice Chair. Ms. Proulx seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 
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Secretary: 

Ms. Proulx nominated Ms. Hjulstrom to be Secretary. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

Planning Commission Officers for 2024: 

Chair: Mary Kathryn Allen 

Vice Chair: Robin Hauschner 

Secretary: Emily Hjulstrom 

 

2024 schedule  
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Mr. Harman made a motion to accept the 2024 Schedule. Mr. Hauschner seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

Annual Report 
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Ms. Hjulstrom presented the following information:  
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Review of Meeting Minutes 

 

June 29th, 2023 Joint Work Session: 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to approve the June 29th, 2023 Joint Work Session minutes. Mr. Hauschner 
seconded the motion.  

 Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 
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Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

 

September 28th, 2023 Joint Work Session: 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to approve the September 28th, 2023 Joint Work Session minutes. Mr. 
Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

 

October 25th, 2023 Planning Commission: 

Mr. Hauschner made a motion to approve the October 25th, 2023 Planning Commission minutes. Mr. 
Harman seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

 

Wild Rose Solar Project 

Jeannine Johnson of 17 Pressley Ct in Asheville, NC and Lauren Devine of 303 Spruce St in Chapel Hill, NC 
are here to present the project.  Mr. Amante stated that he did not accept this presentation and read 
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the disclaimer from the presentation “By accepting this presentation, the recipient agrees that neither 
the recipient nor the recipient’s agents or representatives will directly contact the Company, its affiliates 
or any of its or its affiliates’ respective directors, officers, employees, shareholders, customers, vendors, 
consultants, advisors, representatives, agents or related parties at any time with respect to the 
Transaction or the information contained herein.” He stated that he could not promise this. Ms. Johnson 
noted that it is part of the template provided by their department. She explained that they were here 
today to present the project to the Planning Commission and answer any questions that come up. Ms. 
Bishop noted that the intention seemed to be to direct inquiries to their marketing department. She 
added that this presentation had already been given to the Board of Supervisors. Mr. Hauschner added 
that this was being presented at a public hearing and nothing in the presentation wouldn’t be disclosed 
to the public. Ms. Johnson agreed that it was the intention for this presentation to be shared with the 
public.  
 
Ms. Johnson explained that they had presented to the Board of Supervisors in November of 2023.  

She noted that they had submitted their Special Use Permit application the previous week and hoped to 
provide information on the project and receive any questions before coming back for public hearings.   

Ms. Johnson presented the following: 
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Ms. Johnson noted that they were a utility scale solar company that developed utility scale projects and 
provided energy to utilities like AEP.   
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Ms. Johnson showed the following photos of solar panel construction and operations: 

 

The left picture depicts pile drivers setting up the racking for the panels. The right picture depicts the 
tracking system.  
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Ms. Johnson added that a solar farm can be a silent revenue generator for a county.  
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Ms. Johnson noted that AEP was the utility that they would be working with. She added that the project 
life was expected to be 35-40 years and then the project would be decommissioned. She noted that they 
would comply with Nelson County’s decommissioning requirements. She added that as part of their 
application they are commiting to panels that have been approved by EPA TCLP to not be hazardous. 
She noted that once the site is decommissioned the land would go back to the landowner who utilizes 
the land as silviculture.  
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Ms. Devine noted that she was the permitting and environmental manager for the Wild Rose Solar 
Project. She explained that the project was about two miles North East of Gladstone and about ¼ mile 
from the Amherst County line.  

Ms. Devine noted that there were three different acreages worked with in the project:  

• Subject Parcel - the greatest extent of the parcels that the project would be on. Approximately 
4600 acres.  

• Project Limits – the area of the parcels that would be used for the project. Approximately 2500 
acres.  

• Project Footprint – the area that would be developed. Approximately 550 acres. 

Ms. Devine explained that the panels would be dispersed around the site due to topography and 
environmental constraints. She noted that they would only have site control over the project area while 
the rest of the land would remain in silvicultural use through the property owner.  

Ms. Devine displayed the project map and showed that the light green indicated where they would be 
required by the Zoning Ordinance to put in buffer. She noted that they would be going above and 
beyond what the ordinance required and implementing a 125’ buffer of existing vegitation (blue on 
map). She added that they would plant supplemental buffering in the areas where the existing 
vegitation did not meet the requirement (orange on map). She explained that the visual impacts would 
be mitigated from the start of construction by utilizing the existing vegetation.  

Ms. Devine noted that the Zoning Ordinance had required setbacks of 100 feet from property lines and 
200 feet from residentially zoned property. She explained that there were no residentially zoned 
properties adjacent to the project limits. She noted that they utilized the county’s GIS to identify parcels 
that appeared to have residential structures on them. She explained that they would be implementing 
the residential setback for these properties.  

Ms. Devine noted that they are working closely with the landowner to ensure that their actions would 
not impact the current silvicultural operation surrounding the proposed project or the area of the 
proposed project after decommissioning. She explained that when the project is decommissioned the 
project area would return to the property owner and return to a silvicultural use.  
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Ms. Johnson presented the above slide and added that they have filed a notice of intent to locate a 
project which gives them the opprtunity to work with Nelson County to determine what the tax revenue 
would be for the project. She added that there would be an increase in traffic during construction but 
once constructed their would be minimal traffic. She noted that she was hoping to work with the 
Gladstone Fire Department so that they are familiar with the project and how to access the site. She 
added that they were working on a job training program in hopes to train local residents to be able to 
work on the project.  
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Ms. Devine added that they have gathered best practices from other solar projects in the state and 
added them as conditions to their Special Use Permit application. For example, proactively commiting to 
a construction management plan, construction traffic management plan, road repair plan, etc. 

 

Ms. Devine added that Permit By Rule was a pretty onerous state process that would ensure any 
impacts to environmental features are either avoided, minimized, or mitigated. She explained that this 
would take about a year but could not be started until the local permit is acquired. 
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Mr. Harman asked who currently owned the land. Ms. Johnson noted that it was owned by 
Weyerhaeuser Company. Mr. Harman asked what the current use of the land was. Ms. Johnson noted 
that it was silvicultural/timbering. Chair Allen noted that a lot of it had been cut already and that was 
why the project would require additional buffering on the Tye River Rd side.  

Chair Allen asked who had received notices about the community meeting in Gladstone. She added that 
she lived within a mile of the substation and did not receive a notice. Ms. Johnson explained that the 
first meeting included everyone that abutted the project where the second included everyone within 
one mile. She noted that there may have been a loss in the mail or another issue that prevented her 
from getting a letter. Ms. Hjulstrom added that she would be working with them to create a new 
adjoining property owner list for the next community meeting. Chair Allen asked if there was another 
site on Route 60 that they were looking at. Ms. Johnson noted that there was not.  

Mr. Hauschner asked if power customers in the area would get any subsidization of electric bills. Ms. 
Johnson noted there would not be and that the best they can do is provide cheaper electricity to the 
utility. Mr. Hauschner asked how Savion was different from the Shell Group. Ms. Johnson explained that 
Savion was founded in 2019 but was previously another company. She explained that they were 
acquired by Shell over the past two years. She explained that their mission was still to develop solar 
energy projects but now with the Shell backing. She added that Shell would ultimately take on some of 
the operations and mainenance with their existing infrastructure. Mr. Hauschner asked if Shell benefited 
from any green credits from their acquisition of Savion or anything that would some out of thousands of 
acres of solar production. Ms. Johnson noted to her knowledge it was no different than any developer 
constructing a solar project.   
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Ms. Proulx asked when they could expect this application to go to public hearing. Ms. Bishop noted that 
the applicants had submitted their application earlier that week. She added that they were planning on 
having the community meeting in Gladstone at the end of February. She noted that it would likely come 
to the Planning Commission for public hearing at their March meeting.  

 

Public Hearings: 

SUP 1085 – Campground: 

Ms. Bishop presented the following information: 
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Applicant Kelly Kahle of 116 Park St in Sherman, NY: 

Ms. Kahle noted that her well and septic permits were in place and she was waiting for the weather to 
clear to get them installed. She added that her address would be 5032 Rockfish Valley Hwy when she 
moved to the county. She explained that 5032 Rockfish Valley Hwy was a part of the property that she 
had owned since 2004.  

She noted that no one appreciated the beauty of the corridor between Route 6 and Nellysford more 
than she did. She explained that the woods made her fall in love with the property as well as the large 
pieces of crystal everywhere. She added that there were mature hardwoods that she made sure were 
cared for and allowed to mature to preserve the acorns.  

She noted that there were a lot of concerns with a campsite meeting zoning requirements. She noted 
that forestry departments and state sites have campers all over the place. She explained that these were 
not transient campers or homeless people but fellow Virginians, celebrating anniversaries and birthdays. 
She added that they were also pastors and leadership within ministry which she had shared with the 
task force that visited her unannounced. She stated that she was not sure if that was not conveyed to 
the church body or was being disregarded.  

She explained that the main focus of the camp was to support two non-profit ministries that had been 
founded by veterans. She noted that one of them would have been there tonight but her mother passed 
away that day. She hoped that they would be able to make it to the next meeting. She explained that 
this was a camp for veterans suffering from PTSD and ministry leadership, with an 80% burnout rate 
within the first five years of starting, to find respite as well as a place to stay while they receive training 
in Waynesboro. She added that this would not be for tourists who were coming to drink on Route 151 
but a niche camp for those individuals.  

She explained that she understood the fear being felt by her neighbors next door because a parsonage 
burned down years ago. She explained that she would not allow fires at the campsites and hoped this 
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would alleviate that concern. She noted that she could advertise on the campsite listing websites as not 
being child-friendly that no fires would be permitted.  

She noted that the concern of there being no one on-site made it seem like fear and misinformation 
were being shared.  She questioned if it was people not being receptive to change. She noted that if 
campers were to trespass on the neighboring property they would need to walk roundtrip .56 miles to 
the woodpile, .8 miles to go to the church, .33 miles to go to the garden, and .68 to go to the pavilion. 
She added that the pavilion was built after she purchased her land. She stated that the burden of 
building a fence should not be on her because they chose to put the pavilion there. She added that it 
would cause undue financial burden on someone with limited income. She explained that the campsites 
would not be visible from the church and would be 30-40 feet into the wood line. She noted that being 
50 feet into the wood line would make the campsites more visible from Route 151. She added that 
doing this would also require her to remove hardwoods and native mountain laurel that preserved the 
wildlife.  

She noted that on the backside where the power line was, there would be meadow-scaping installed 
with native plants encouraging pollination. She noted that this would only increase the yields of the 
church’s garden. She added that she saw this as a win for the entire neighborhood and hoped that her 
explanation cleared the air.  

Ms. Proulx asked about Ms. Kahle’s plans for sanitary and potable water facilities. Ms. Kahle noted that 
she had been working with the VDH on having a handicap-accessible latrine facility that would be 
between the two sites. She explained that it had hand-washing capability and would get cleaned out 
once a week. She added that she would be providing potable water in bottles. Ms. Proulx questioned if 
this would fit the requirement of adequate water and sanitary facilities in the ordinance. Ms. Kahle 
noted that there was also a water pipe on site. Ms. Proulx asked where the water pipe was and if it was 
functioning. Ms. Kahle explained that it goes to a well and pointed out the location on her site plan. Ms. 
Proulx asked if it had potable water and if it would be available to the campers. Chair Allen noted that it 
was likely a spigot-style pump and Ms. Kahle confirmed. Ms. Kahle added that the water had been 
tested by VDH and would be available to the campers.  Mr. Harman asked if she was going to have 
someone managing the property. Ms. Kahle stated that she would be living on the site full-time.  

Chair Allen asked if the pictures provided depicted what the teepee would look like. Ms. Kahle 
confirmed that it would and added that it would be built by the same company that outfitted the set of 
Dances With Wolves.  

Ms. Proulx noted at what point it was not possible to put a septic system for the building. Ms. Kahle 
noted that she had approved well and septic permits for the building. Ms. Proulx asked if they would be 
separate from the parcels with the proposed campsites. Ms. Kahle confirmed that they would be.  

Ms. Allen asked how far apart the sites would be. Ms. Kahle noted that they would be approximately 70 
feet apart.  

Ms. Kahle noted that the church was classified as a public/semi-public building per zoning. She added 
that as far as people accessing any of the facilities it was not a private building. She explained that the 
benefit of this was that you have a 1.3 million dollar building that was not required to pay real estate 
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taxes. Chair Allen asked that Ms. Kahle focus on her application and not her relationship with the 
church. 

 

Chair Allen opened the public hearing at 7:57 

Mary Hopkins of 738 Chestnut Ridge Rd in Roseland:  
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Peggy Toms of 279 Cedar Meadow Dr in Nellysford: 
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Leslie Buchanan of 959 Stoney Creek West in Nellsyford: 
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Harris Luscomb of 780 Stoney Creek East in Nellysford: 
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Mr. Luscomb noted that this application was a moving target after hearing the applicant’s presentation. 
He noted that the applicant had previously stated that a manager would be able to be at the 
campground in 30 minutes and had not said that she would be on-site managing the property. He noted 
that most of his comments were about the fire danger but that the applicant had just stated she would 
not be permitting campfires. He questioned who would want to go camping without a fire. He added 
that the ministry was at risk of abuse. He noted that they have Sunday morning services outside under 
the pavilion and noted how disruptive campers could be. He asked who would prevent disruptive 
campers without onsite supervision? He asked if limiting the campers to ministers and veterans would 
be added as a condition. He noted that the applicant recently sold the adjacent house for $464,000 but 
has stated that she could not build a fence. He asked what supervision would look like when the 
applicant was not on the property. He noted that the applicant stated that the church was a public 
building. He stated that this was not true and did not reassure them about her attitude with the 
campers coming on to the church property. He added that they pay a lot of money for insurance.   

 

Dave Lawson 1107 Bryant Mountain Rd in Roseland: 
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Phyllis Savides of 264 River Ridge Ln in Afton:  
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Jeri Lloyd of 9322 Rockfish Valley Highway in Afton: 
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Ms. Lloyd stated that she did not go to the neighboring church and she went nuts when she saw the 
application. She explained that the sites would be on only two acres of land right on Route 151. She 
added that the owner lived in New York at the time and did not have everything set up to live on the 
property permanently. She noted that a fence would be a wonderful addition to separate the sites if the 
Planning Commission were to recommend approval. She noted that there was no driveway or way to 
get into the property. She added that the entrance would be near the roundabout planned to be 
installed at the intersection of Routes 151 and 6 where people are less likely to think about where they 
are going. She stated that it would be incomprehensible if this application were approved. She noted 
that the applicant stated that National Parks are wonderful for camping. She stated that the property 
was not a National Park. She asked that this application be denied.  

Paul Davis of 2514 Rockfish Valley in Nellysford:  

Mr. Davis stated that he did not go to the neighboring church either but that he was considering going 
now. He explained that he had been to several meetings in the past over other Special Use Permits and 
sometimes supported them. He noted that the argument that he heard that night and that he had heard 
in the past was that it was not against the applicant but that as far as he knew no one in the county did 
follow up on approved Special Use Permits. He noted that he chuckled at the idea of a campsite without 
a campfire. He added that once a Special Use Permit is granted it stays with the property forever. He 
also recommended that the county hire people to enforce Special Use Permits.  

Chair Allen closed the public hearing at 8:22 PM 

 

Mr. Hauschner asked the applicant about the area around the campsites and if there would be a 
platform or any changes to the surrounding area. Mr. Kahle noted that the two campsites would be on 
platforms with the rest of the area left natural.  

Mr. Harman noted that he was not comfortable with the application and that he had a lot of concerns. 
He explained that he was concerned with fire and inadequate water, sewer, electricity, and supervision.  
Ms. Proulx noted that the character of the area was significant. She explained that she had concerns 
about sewer and water. She noted that the Health Department would not have to weigh in but that the 
Zoning Ordinance requires the provision of potable water and sanitary facilities. She added that she was 
not convinced they were adequately provided. She added that the Special Use Permit would stay with 
the land. She included that the house that was sold is now a short-term rental property.  

Mr. Hauschner noted that each of the two sites would be on separate two-acre parcels. He noted that 
there would be a spigot and latrine available. He explained that it would not be taking housing away 
from the county in relation to short-term rentals. He added that they had recently recommended 
approval for campsites on small acreage. He explained that he did not consider space to be an issue. Mr. 
Amante noted that the acreage was plenty and that several of the complaints brought up could be 
brought against a single family dwelling on the same parcel. He added that a private residence could 
have a fire in their backyard, make noise, enter and exit, trespass, etc. He noted that a lot of the 
complaints heard in the public hearing are irrelevant. He noted that he did not like the location and that 
the Special Use Permit would stay with the property. Mr. Amante added that he was not comfortable 
until they could better address short-term rentals and update the Zoning Ordinance. Ms. Proulx noted 
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that they do need to operate on the existing Zoning Ordinance and Comprehensive Plan. Ms. Proulx 
noted that the character of the area is of significance as well as the Special Use Permit staying with the 
land. Ms. Proulx added that the applicant noted that the campsites would be seasonal and a porta potty 
being serviced once a week was not necessarily the most sanitary thing to have next to a busy parking 
area. She noted that she did not think the proposal was a good idea.  

Mr. Hauschner noted that with short-term rentals the issue was taking housing away from residents and 
impacting the local housing market. Chair Allen added that short-term rental arguments are going to be 
based on location. She explained that no one was arguing about short-term rental issues in Gladstone 
but they were North of Lovingston.  

Ms. Proulx noted that she had visited the property and it would be right on the church line. She did not 
think that they could be responsible for what the campers do but that they would not need to hike far to 
reach the church facilities.  

Ms. Allen asked how often the sites would be available for camping. Ms. Kahle explained that the season 
would be from April to October. She added that her properties are also nationally recognized as 
historical property. She added that it had the same designation as the church did. Ms. Allen asked if the 
historic designation had any bearing on what could be done on the property. Ms. Kahle noted that it did 
not. She added that the national designation makes it publicly accessible. Chair Allen asked how far Ms. 
Kahle’s dwelling would be from the campsites. Ms. Kahle noted that it would be approximately 3000 
feet. Chair Allen asked when Ms. Kahle planned to be living in the dwelling full-time. Ms. Kahle noted 
that she had spoken with Building Inspections the day before but that everyone was out for a training. 
She explained that her building permit would be ready as soon as it was approved. She added that she is 
repurposing an existing agricultural building into a residence. She explained that it would take her about 
a week to repurpose the building when she gets an approved building permit.  

Ms. Kahle noted that she would be on the property but was disabled with things that she would not 
physically be able to address. She explained that she would hire out for the services she could not do. 
She noted that she would not tolerate fireworks or all-night parties. She asked if the Special Use Permit 
could only be applied to herself and not the property. Chair Allen explained that this was not possible.  

Ms. Kahle noted that there is a 5-year review of the Comprehensive Plan to keep it relevant. Ms. Kahle 
noted that the housing shortage is not new business. Ms. Proulx noted that this did not relate to the 
discussion of the camp sites. Chair Allen explained that in Nelson County, when they are surrounded by 
localities with twice their population, people from areas like Richmond are able to buy housing and turn 
them into short-term rentals while people living in the county could not afford to buy a $400,000 house. 
She added that it was relevant for discussion but not to their decision on Ms. Kahle’s application. Ms. 
Kahle noted that this would provide alternative transient lodging options to people coming to the 
county for the experience. She noted that there was not a single teepee in Nelson County.  She added 
that the garden at the church is fenced in and would require a concentrated effort to be stolen from.  

Ms. Proulx noted the character of the area, water and sewer, and the Special Use Permit staying with 
the land were her main concerns. She also questioned how they could require on-site management with 
the dwelling and camp sites being on separate parcels as they could be sold separately.  
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Ms. Proulx made a motion to recommend the denial of SUP 1085 for a Campground. Mr. Amante 
seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

Phil Proulx 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Chuck Amante 

Mike Harman 

 

No:  

Robin Hauschner 

 

 

SUP 1101 – Multifamily Dwelling: 

Ms. Bishop presented the following:  
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Applicants Quakeela Teasley and Charles Meade of 4804 Craig’s Mill Ct in Glen Allen, VA: Ms. Teasley 
explained that they are asking for a small amendment to their Special Use Permit. She noted that after 
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meeting with their architects and engineers they felt it was better for the aesthetics as well as their 
budget to change the height and amount of the fencing.  

Mr. Harman asked what the purpose of the fence requirement was. Mr. Meade explained that the 
community asked them to fence in the property. Ms. Teasley added that it was due to safety. Mr. 
Meade noted that it is an independent living facility.  

Ms. Proulx asked about the area outside of the proposed line. Ms. Teasley explained that it was natural 
vegetation and would remain as such.  

Mr. Amante noted that he was fine with the proposed changes. He questioned if the fencing shown on 
the plan was to scale.  

Ms. Teasley explained that their new plan allows them to cut back on cost and the architect planned the 
fencing to preserve the meadow. Mr. Meade explained that all of the units would be facing the 
mountain view in the back. Ms. Proulx noted that the parking would be on the Route 151 side.  

 

Chair Allen opened the public hearing at 8:51 PM 

Tracy McGatha of 43 Rockfish Orchard Dr.: 

Ms. McGatha explained that the purpose of the fence was that they had a 2.5-acre pond that abutted 
the property. She added that their concern was people having access to the pond. She asked what the 
fence would be constructed of.  

Jeri Lloyd of 9322 Rockfish Valley Hwy:  

Ms. Lloyd noted that she had a couple of concerns. She asked what the fence would be made of. She 
noted that a 4-foot fence would be shorter than her whereas a 6-foot fence would be taller than her. 
She questioned if it would be three-board, chain link, etc. She noted that she would like it to be 
aesthetic as it would border on her property. She noted that there was a creek in the back that was 
attractive. She added that a three-board fence would not keep anyone from going on to the McGatha 
property. She noted that she had no issue with the fence being 4-feet on her side but stressed that she 
wanted to know what kind of fence it would be. She noted her concern with the applicant coming back 
to ask for additional amendments to their Special Use Permit.  

Chair Allen closed the public hearing at 8:54 PM 

 

Chair Allen asked what kind of fence they would be constructing. Ms. Teasley noted that they did not 
have those details yet but that it would not be a chain link fence. She added that it would be wood or 
metal (not chain-link). She explained that they wanted it to blend in with the neighborhood and be 
aesthetic. Mr. Hauschner asked if the property outside of the fence line would be maintained. Mr. 
Meade noted that it would be grass, vegetation, and trees that would be maintained. Mr. Amante noted 
that there is a black mesh fencing that is hardly visible. Mr. Meade noted that it would be some kind of 
aesthetically rustic country fence.  
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Mr. Amante questioned how a 6-foot fence would be able to stop trespassers if a 4-foot fence could not. 
He questioned the need for a fence at all. Ms. Proulx noted that having fencing was fair to make it clear 
where the boundary is. Chair Allen asked if the property was wooded beyond the planned fence line. 
Ms. Teasley confirmed that it was.  

Ms. Proulx asked what their front landscape buffer would be. Ms. Teasley explained that they have a 
Civil Engineer planning it. Mr. Harman noted that he was ok with amending the fence line but 
questioned whether they should leave the 6-foot height requirement. Mr. Meade explained that most 
businesses he saw in the area have split rail fencing in front and nothing in the back. He added that it 
was almost double the cost to comply to the original condition. He added that they were yet to see a 6-
foot fence like that around a business in the area. Chair Allen noted that bringing the fence line in would 
possible prevent trespassing more than having it on the property line.  

Ms. Proulx asked if they could defer their vote until they know what the fence would be made of. Ms. 
Bishop noted that the material was not a concern in the original condition. Mr. Hauschner noted that as 
the condition is they would have to put in a worse fence due to the increased amount of fencing 
required.  

Chair Allen asked what a 6-foot fence would achieve. Mr. Harman noted that there could be a liability 
issue with the pond. Ms. Teasley noted that this would be for individuals that are 55 years old or older 
with medical background checks and no cognitive issues. Chair Allen asked if people were allowed to 
leave the facility willingly. Ms. Teasley noted that it was independent living as if it were a home. Mr. 
Amante noted that he saw no difference between 4-feet and 6-feet.  

Ms. Bishop wondered how it would feel for someone living there to have a 6-foot fence in the backyard. 
She added that they would still need to get through the rest of the property to trespass on someone 
else’s land. Ms. Proulx asked if the walking path was within the proposed fence line. Ms. Teasley 
confirmed that it was.  

Ms. Proulx questioned what the landscaping in the front of the property would be. Ms. Teasley added 
that the landscaping in front would be a variety of trees, bushes, and flowers. Chair Allen noted that this 
would be no different than someone building a house on Route 151 and they did not have buffering 
requirements for their parking. Ms. Proulx noted that this was an amendment to a previous requirement 
that the entire thing be fenced.  

Ms. Bishop noted that they could amend the condition to include a specific kind of landscaping. Ms. 
Proulx noted that it would be too difficult to condition.  

Mr. Amante made a motion to recommend approval of SUP #1101 for an amendment to Condition #6 
of SUP #716 by changing the language to:  

• A fence 4’ in height shall be installed along the boundary of the community as shown on the 
site plan dated December 8, 2023. Existing vegetation shall be left in place where feasible. 

Mr. Hauschner seconded the motion.  

 

Yes: 
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Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

Discussion of 2042 Draft Comprehensive Plan 

Ms. Bishop noted that the Planning Commission public hearing for the Comprehensive Update would be 
at Nelson County High School at 7PM on January 31st, 2024. She noted that it would function like any 
other public hearing and the Planning Commission’s discussion would not be until their regular February 
meeting.  She explained that she added the discussion to the agenda that night to allow time for the 
Planning Commission to have any last-minute discussions before the public hearing. Chair Allen noted 
that she was ready for the public hearing and excited to go forward with the plan. Mr. Harman gave staff 
a public comment he had received for the Comprehensive Plan. Ms. Hjulstrom noted that all public 
comments should be sent directly to her.  

 

Ms. Bishop introduced Pam Self, she is the new Administrative Assistant for both the Building 
Inspections and Planning and Zoning departments.  

 

Ms. Proulx made a motion to adjourn at 9:16 PM. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.   

Yes: 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Chuck Amante 

Robin Hauschner 

Mike Harman 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Emily Hjulstrom 
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Planner/Secretary, Planning & Zoning 


